COBHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 2015/16 (NO 8)

Minutes of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in 
The Meadow Room on 
Monday 8th February at 7.30 pm
PRESENT

COUNCILLORS:
CLLR R DYMOND (CHAIR)
CLLR M HAIG
CLLR S DYER

CLLR M BOOTH
CLLR S ARNOTT
CLLR G GABBITAS
CLLR K SMITH
CLLR J BLACKETT
CLLR B SMITH


IN ATTENDANCE:
MRS K LANE (CLERK)
CLLR BRYAN SWEETLAND
CLLR ROBIN THEOBALD (GBC & SHORNE PARISH COUNCIL)
CLLR BOB LANE (SHORNE PARISH COUNCIL)


Cllr Dymond welcomed everyone to the meeting, a different format this month as we are discussing the The Lower Thames Crossing Option C proposals. She also welcomed Robin Theobald (GBC and Shorne Cllr) and Bob Lane (Shorne Parish Cllr) who attended the meeting to provide more information on the proposals. Mrs Dymond also thanked Cobham CADs for allowing the Parish Council to use The Meadow Room for the next three meetings.

1. Apologies for Absence: Cllr S Jassal (GBC) 
Cllr Dymond explained that Cllr Sweetland is opposed to KCC’s support of Option C and has therefore decided to step down from Cabinet. Adam Holloway MP had also emailed to say that he was sorry not to be able to make the meeting but was in Parliament for a vote. He urged everyone to complete the HE questionnaire and visit his Facebook page to comment too.
2. Lower Thames Crossing

Mr Theobald started the meeting by explaining that he is our other GBC Borough Councillor and is also currently chairing Shorne Parish Council. He explained that the residents of Shorne are in total shock at the proposals that have just been released. No-one had expected this scenario which is effectively two versions of Option C – one around the east side of Shorne and the other to the west of Shorne. The East Shorne proposal has come as a complete shock. 

Cllr Theobald went on to explain some of the history to the proposals and how there were initially five options on the table. Highways England are however only consulting on Option C, albeit two variants of Option C. He then explained that one of the Option C proposals would result in a 30 ft embankment to the east of Shorne. He also explained that some residents in Pear Tree Lane had received compulsory purchase letters. 

One resident asked whether the proposal is now inevitable.
Cllt Theobald explained that the project has now moved to a Highways England infrastructure project.  20yrs ago there would have been a public enquiry and an inspector who produce a recommendation. The 2008 Planning Act rights removed this right. This followed concerns that the Terminal 5 enquiries took 5 years and caused too many delays. ‘Consultations’ now replace the public enquiries. There is a feeling that they will do what they want to do regardless but Highways England have said that there are two Option C variants and have said that they will listen to the views of the public and then come back with more detailed proposals. 
It was reported that Adam Holloway MP has said that the Minister for Roads has said no final decision has been made. Cllr Theobald said that he would support route A with improvements at Dartford. He also warned that the questionnaire contains some potentially loaded questions and it needs to be completed with care which is what Cllr Bob Lane will offer advice on. 

Cllr Theobald explained that if one of the Option C proposals goes ahead all that we can do is go through the judicial review process after the announcement has been made. He warned that this would be very expensive. 
The announcement is expected before the end of the year. The final date for the questionnaire to be completed is 24th March.

One Parishioner mentioned the A227 and the potential for traffic problems on that road as well as the A228.
Cllr Dymond said that all the rural villages around Gravesend would be adversely affected by the proposal. She then invited Cllr Bob Lane from Shorne Parish Council to talk through the questionnaire. 

Cllr Bob Lane explained that an initial consultation in 2003 led to a report that the cost of a new bridge at Dartford would cost in the region of £2.5bn where as a crossing east of Gravesend would cost £3.4bn, increasing to well over £5bn with the other road changes that would be necessary. Dartford offered much better value for money. They did not consult widely during this first consultation. 60% of respondents did not agree with the location of the proposals or suggested somewhere else. 20% said it should be at Dartford, only 17% said Gravesend. The results embarrassed the Government and since then the published reports show an increased cost for the Dartford option, with lower costs associated with Option C. For example, they have taken the cost of the Bluebell Hill variant out of the equation and have said that they will consider this cost separately. They have also not allowed for things such as street lighting in the Option C costings. The result being that the benefit cost ratios have mysteriously doubled with Gravesend now showing best value for money. Dartford has now been taken ‘off the table’ and no one is being allowed to vote for the preferred option.
The problem we now have is that Highways England are pitting two bad options against each other so when completing the questionnaire you could inadvertently end up supporting option C somehow. 
Highways England have sent the questionnaire to 250000 people and anyone going through the tunnel after they have been held up in queues! Cllr Lane said he thought this was a devious sham. He thinks that the new crossing will end up being east of Gravesend but the question is where. Above all it will not address the problems at Dartford where there are 800-900 stoppages every week just to allow oversized and hazardous loads through.

Cllr Lane said that if people wanted advice on how to complete the consultation paper, they should look on the Abridge2far facebook page which gives some suggestions for how people might consider answering the paper, in their own words.
One Parishioner asked what else could we do?
Cllr Lane said we should continue to campaign hard. ABridge2far is continuing to challenge the process, issuing press statements etc and asking Highways England to have another look at the proposals. He said we may need to mount a legal challenge. The main thing is we need to respond to the consultation questionnaire by strongly disagreeing with any route that threatens our countryside. He urged everyone to tell their neighbours and everyone they know to take part in the consultation and help anyone who is struggling to complete it. 

One Parishioner asked whether we are liaising with Essex. Cllr Lane said it would be sensible as there is tremendous opposition to Option C in Thurrock who are opposed to all proposals. They now have 9000 people against all crossings in Thurrock. Gravesham and Thurrock Councils are not talking to one another at the moment. 

Cllr Theobald said that the bridge at Dartford works when travelling North to South, it is the opposite direction and the tunnel that causes the problems. 
Cllr Theobald said he was concerned that if they were to publish a standard response to the questionnaire that people could copy then Highways England might pick up on it and dismiss anyone who has copied it which devalues the responses. He also said that writing an additional letter would have an even more powerful effect. 

Cllr Dymond explained that the Parish Council has collected many questionnaires from local libraries and is making them available to anyone who cannot complete it online. She also explained that there were meetings at Shorne and Higham at 7.30pm on Friday and at the Civic Centre on Friday and Saturday. 
Cllr Bryan Sweetland explained that Adam Holloway MP is going to see the Secretary of State for Transport. There seems to be some disconnect between them and Highways England. He said that it is increasingly looking like a done deal but Highways England have a duty to consult. He also said that there are probably grounds for a judicial review based on the way the consultation has been run. For example, they have not allowed enough time for a proper consultation, the fact that it seems that a decision has been made before the consultation findings, that everything has been rushed through in eight weeks, that not information has been presented without drilling down into the maps and the finer detail. However, he also cautioned that judicial reviews are very expensive. Lastly, Cllr Sweetland said how important the consultation is so please put posters up, take forms for friends and family and ask as many people as we can to complete them. He said if people also wanted to send separate letters that would be good too. Letters should be sent to the Secretary of State for Transport, Patrick McLoughlin MP. 
Cllr Dymond urged people to attend as many of the local meetings as possible.  

3. Apologies for Absence: Cllr S Jassal (GBC). Cllr Bryan Sweetland apologised for having to leave to attend another meeting. 
4. Minutes:  to confirm and sign the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 4th January 2016. 
5. Declaration of Interests:  Cllr Dymond said she had submitted an application for replacing some windows. Cllr Dymond and Cllr Haig also declared an interest in St Mary’s Church Room as they both sit on the committee. 

6. Parishioners Comments
One Parishioner mentioned the BT cabinet in Sole Street outside the Church Room which took a very long time for the work to be completed. The workmen used the bays opposite the shop so there was nowhere for people to stop. As a result the shop suffered loss of revenue. The resident requested that the Parish Council support the shop in claiming compensation from KCC. 

Cllr M Haig explained that she was involved in the meeting where it was decided where the box would be situated but they were not told the extent of the road closure, it was all about the siting of the box for the benefit of Sole Street residents. Cllr Dymond asked the parishioner to put the request in writing and find out dates if possible. She said that BT have not finished off the wall either. This is apparently being dealt with by contractors. 
Another parishioner requested that the foliage be cut back by Rookery Corner. Clerk to report to KCC Highways.

7. Matters Arising from previous minutes 

Cobham Traffic Management
Cllr Dymond explained that the Parish Council is still waiting to hear from KCC Highways on final costings and approval for the final list of traffic calming and management measures. This list was included in the last set of meeting minutes. Clerk and Cllr Dymond to chase KCC again.
Damaged Sole Street sign
The sign still has not been replaced. Clerk to chase again.

Yellow lines along Henhurst Road

Cllr Ben Smith to investigate whether this has been completed.
Potholes at the back of the school
Cllr Ben Smith has filled the large pothole in the car park at the back of the school. He offered to repair the smaller ones at a later date.
Flytipping

The Clerk reported that there have been a number of flytipping reports recently. A parishioner mentioned that another white sack had appeared in Henhurst Road. Clerk to report.
The sign at the end of Jeskyns Rd
It looks as if a vehicle has crashed into the sign on the Jeskyns/Henhurst bend. Clerk to report.

Footway from Sole Street to Camer Park
The Clerk reported that KCC Highways have said that clearing this is not their responsibility as the grass/mud/manure that has grown over some of the footway is from privately owned land. The landowner does not think it his responsibility. Alan Rowe said that KCC have always cleared it in the past and the footway is now half the width it should be.
Cllr K Smith suggested that KCC should take up the matter with the landowner. She also suggested speaking to Cllr Bryan Sweetland about it. Clerk to follow-up.
Dog fouling in Sole Street
The Clerk reported the matter to GBC after the last meeting and they had agreed to send out the dog warden for a period of six weeks. Cllr Haig thanked the community warden, Steve Gray for delivering notices which had been passed on to residents living in Manor Rd/Sallows Shaw. Steve Gray said he had more notices that he would pass on. Parishioners present said that it was still a huge problem along Manor Rd and Sallows Shaw. Clerk to follow-up with GBC.
Overgrown vegetation notices 
The Clerk has received notices from KCC to put up on parish notice boards and post through letterboxes. 
Footpath opposite the Railway Inn, Sole Street
Cllr Dymond said she had spoken to the residents but Cllr K Smith said that the clippings are still there. Cllr Dymond to follow-up again.

Cozenden

Cllr Kerry Smith explained that temporary permission for a mobile home has been granted by GBC so this should now come off the agenda. 

Stolen Post boxes

Cllr Dyer explained that there is now a new postbox at Scratton Fields and the Round Street one has been replaced too. We do not seem to be able to get agreement for a replacement at Owletts so this is looking unlikely now. Cllr Dymond suggested that those people who used that box should write to Royal Mail.

Knotweed

The Clerk explained that Peter Baylis had just sent a quote for dealing with the knotweed on the Sports ground. Cllr Arnott suggested that the Parish Council could try to manage it ourselves and see how we get on. It is contained at the moment and not spreading. She explained that it could be cut down and burned in situ. Alan Rowe said that the previous Parish Council did ask a specialist company to look into it a few years ago and the quote ran into thousands. John Jackson has been effectively treating with it since then but it has spread from Meadow House. It is understood that the residents at Meadow House are also treating it.
Telephone pole
A damaged telephone pole outside the school was reported but has still not been repaired. Clerk to report again. 
Stonehouse Yard
Cllr Ben Smith explained that his understanding was that all the houses in Stonehouse Yard are responsible for maintaining the road. It was suggested that a letter be drafted to the residents explaining that the elderly residents of Cobham College are struggling on the pathway. Clerk to action.
Playing Fields 

Cllr Haig explained that poles have been put in at the entrance points and that as far as she was aware there had been no joy riders since.
Water pump 
The Clerk explained that some quotes for the brickwork and re-pointing had been received but we are waiting on more. Cllr Arnott is clearing the ivy. Cllr Dymond to meet with Cllr Smith at the waterpump and decide how far we wish to go with the repairs. 
8. Ongoing Items

Playing Fields

Cllr Dyer explained that the Parish Council has agreed to repairs to the benches. This work will go ahead when the weather improves.

Cllr Dymond mentioned that on Monday 15th Feb the Parish Council is organising a cleaning/clearing of the playground.
Footpaths

The footpaths committee had nothing to report.

Cllr Booth explained that a byway that runs from Scalers Hill to the Inn on the Lake is being used more and more by ‘green laners’ which is causing a problem late at night and early in the morning. Clerk to contact the by-ways officer. Cllr Dymond also to report at upcoming Footpaths meeting. 
Transport

Nothing to report.
Planning
At January’s PC Mtg Cllr K Smith was asked to look at Critholme which had work to a new vehicular access and tree work in Nov/Dec 2015. Below is Cllr Smith’s report.
These are the circumstances:

The residents of Critholme applied for permission to have various tree work to trees with TPOs, together with a new vehicular entrance in November 2015 which was not notified to the Parish Council as far as I am aware, (I have asked why) and permission was granted by GBC.  They also applied and were granted permission to have various conditions approved to a previous application in 2013 (see reference below) which were not notified to the PC as they were amendments to a previous application that was granted.

The work that has been undertaken at Critholme "does not therefore breach any planning regulations” (Mr Hart told me this morning), and they were granted permission for a 1.5 storey detached (now) 5 bedroom house to the rear of their property in the same year.   Unfortunately this predates my having anything to do with the Planning Subcommittee, so it has taken quite a bit of piecing together.  

I had wrongly understood that CPC objections and Kent Highways objections had been upheld.

The relevant documents are all available on the GBC planning portal; I have cut and pasted the last CPC comments together with the GBC permission form below.  Please let me know if you have any further queries, I have not pasted in the Kent Highways comments who have been fully consulted and appear to have given their blessing to the new splayed entrance with a couple of conditions attached.

If I hear anything back from Mr Hart I will of course pass it on.

The crown lifting over the highway of the three lowest branches to ensure a 5 metre clearance of one London Plane Tree (T7), including the removal of the poorly pruned branch stumps towards the power lines and two crossing branches, and the removal of the lower suckers over the driveway of two Sycamore Trees (G8).  Critholme Sole Street Cobham Gravesend Kent DA12 3AY Ref. No: 20151098 | Received: Mon 09 Nov 2015 | Validated: Mon 09 Nov 2015 | Status: Consent for TPO tree works

Application for the approval of conditions 3, 6, 7, 8 and 9 attached to planning permission reference no. 20120508 relating to samples of all external facing materials, soft landscaping scheme, hard landscaping scheme, enclosed refuse storage area and arboricultural report.  Critholme Sole Street Cobham Gravesend Kent DA12 3AY Ref. No: 20151066 | Received: Fri 30 Oct 2015 | Validated: Fri 30 Oct 2015 | Status: Approval of details

Application for non-material amendment to planning permission reference number 20120508 relating to the change from a four to five bedroom dwelling; changes to external cladding; removal of steps down to lounge; four additional rooflights and alterations to dormer windows; doors to replace windows; addition of a basement and removal of one window in side elevation.  Rear Of Critholme Sole Street Cobham Gravesend Kent DA12 3AY Ref. No: 20130089 | Received: Thu 31 Jan 2013 | Validated: Thu 31 Jan 2013 | Status: Approval of Non-material amendment

Ref No 20151186 - Dabbs Place Farmhouse, Jeskyns Road, DA13 9BL

Proposed demolition of existing conservatory and erection of 2 storey side extension and 2 storey glazed gable front extension.

As there is very little impact upon the surrounding area/neighbours, Cobham PC has no objections.

Ref No 20151229 - 6 Manor Road , DA13 9BN

Erection of first floor side extension incorporating an enlargement of the roof space with one dormer window on the front roof slope and two dormer windows on the rear roof slope.

This is an even larger addition to this already disproportionate building.  It will dominate the neighbouring properties and overlook front and back, I refer to Cobham PC previous objections to proposed additions to this property on the grounds that the house and rear garden dwelling (incorrectly noted as an outbuilding on the proposed block plans), are too large and out of character to what is a rural side road in and small village.  We do not understand why GBC do not restrict the size and domination of such properties to retain the rural character of the village .  We feel the that the proposal is misleading and will have an event greater impact upon the road.  

Cobham PC objects to the proposed extension and increase in size together with dormer windows to the fifth bedroom and retention of the conservatory to the rear which was not approved.

GBC Permitted

Ref No 20151231 - Sole Street House, DA12 3AZ

Demolish 6 concrete block garages and erection of a 6 compartment carriage house

It would have been useful to have a photograph of the concrete garage block.

Cobham PC has no objections.

Ref No: 20151139 - Oldlands Barn, Gold Street DA13 0XA

Demolition of the existing structure and erection of a replacement dwelling alongside associated parking, access and landscaping works.

Cobham PC awaits the plans (23 Jan 2016)  letter received from GBC Planning to say that all plans must now be viewed on line – for discussion at PC meeting 8 Feb.  Comments are yet to be submitted (11 Feb deadline). This may be classed as new build in the Metropolitan Green Belt and would ask for guidance from the Planning Department.

Relating to previous Permission Granted for 20140602 “Oldlands" Gold Street Luddesdowne.

20140602 “Oldlands" Gold Street Luddesdowne. Conversion of vacant agricultural Building to Single Residential Dwelling and Garden/curtilage 

The proposal utilises an existing semi-derelict agricultural building. 

Cobham Parish Council does not object. 

Ref No 20151247 - 3 Battle Street, DA12 3DB

Erection of a 2 storey side extension consisting of playroom and utility room on ground floor and bedroom above, with construction of dormer windows in the rear roof slope to provide additional space in the attic room and widening of vehicle access with provision of hard surfacing for 2 parking spaces.

This falls within the conservation area of the village.  The neighbouring property (No 4) has a similar extension and for this reason the Parish Council does not object, unless the conservation status is more recent and therefore prevents such changes.  However, the boundaries do not seem to match the plans submitted and we query whether there is any possibility of providing rear/side access for parking as the proposal is not ideal and will detract from the rural character of the cottage.

Ref  No 20151084 - The Cottage Lodge Lane DA12 3BS 

Erection of a two storey rear extension with minor internal alterations and erection of a rear porch.

GBC Refused

Ref No 20150909 - 2 Holly Cottages White Post Lane DA13 9AX

Demolition of existing single storey rear extensions and erection of part single storey and part two storey rear extensions, with conservatory and kitchen at ground floor level and dressing room at first floor level, and some changes to the internal layout.

GBC Permitted

Ref No 20151251 - 27 The Street DA12 3BX

Replacement windows at ground and first floor levels on front elevation.

CPC– No objection if plans are in keeping and comply to conservation area.

Cllr Dymond said that all Parishes have had problems with the Planning department at GBC. She explained that GBC are also considering ending paper plans and going 100% online which would make it difficult to make decisions. This was brought up by all rural parishes too so hopefully this will not go ahead. 
One parishioner mentioned the planning application for Oldlands Barn and the reasons for having to amend the application. 

Cllr K Smith explained that the Planning Committee have asked GBC for their advice on this application as the Parish Council has concerns that this application could be classed as a new build, in which case this would have to be an objection.

Neighbourhood Forum Report

Cllr K Smith said that a meeting was scheduled for 3rd March at 7pm, St Johns School. Subject: LTC at 7pm. Parking is restricted so get there early. 

Footway between Round Street and Scratton Fields
Cllr Dymond explained that KCC came to look at the situation and meet local residents, but this has not progressed any further. To raise with Cllr Sweetland at the next meeting.

Parking Problems

Nothing to report.
Speeding

Cllr Dymond reiterated that she hoped that the Cobham traffic restrictions would help with speeding problems in some way. She also said that Sole Street would be next on the list to tackle.

Sweepshole

Cllr Dymond said that the maintenance agreement is still in place. Cllr Arnott has also kindly agreed to help with ongoing maintenance. 
GBC Matters

Cllr Jassal not present.

KCC
Cllr Sweetland had to leave to attend another meeting so nothing else to report.

KALC

Nothing to report.
9. Parish Councillors

Cllr Smith reported that KCC is proposing to stop the mobile library service in Greenlands –The one in Cobham village would remain but possibly change from a Wednesday to a Tuesday. 

10. Any other Business

Queen’s 90th birthday celebrations

Cllr Dymond explained that the Parish Council would be running a mini competition for Sole Street and Cobham residents to encourage people to decorate the front of their houses. We will have a judge and prizes donated. Clerk to organise Notice to go out. Judging would be week of 12th June. We are also trying to find out what other local organisations are doing, plus the pubs. The Gardeners Society are having their summer show on the 11th and we hope to have the pump decorated. 

Cllr Gabbitas said that Owletts are asking the National Trust to reinstate the rose garden and are awaiting a response. They also hope to hold a tea party on 12th June.  Owletts are also going ahead with their St George’s Day event in April.
Cllr Dymond said that the Parish Council hoped to take part on the Lighting of Beacons national event and are discussing with John Jackson the possibility of having a bonfire and event on the Sports field.
The Open Gardens festival is on Sun 12th June and is being organised by Su Rowe. 18 residents have so far agreed to open their gardens from 11-6pm.Tickets will be on sale soon. 

We also know of one Resident who is also celebrating her 90th birthday this year and we hope to organise a celebration in the village. Cllr Dymond asked that if anyone knows of anyone else celebrating their 90th this year, please let the Clerk know. 

Cllr Dymond reported that Cllrs recently viewed some of the Parish archives and records – dating back to 1894. We believe these would make a wonderful display so we are trying to find someone who could manage that display as part of the 90th birthday celebration events. 

One parishioner offered the loan of some display boards and an A3 laminator.

Another resident who is opening her garden that day offered the use of her house to display the items in. Cllr Booth suggested using the Meadow Room and Cllr Haig suggested the Church.
It was reported that the Meadow Room Community Day has been cancelled. 

Finance

On the proposal of Cllr Dyer, seconded by Cllr M Haig, the following cheques were signed and ratified: 
04/02/16
HMRC





£150.00

04/02/16
MI Payroll Services (Nov-Jan)

£45.00

08/02/16
Clerk’s Feb salary



£200.00

08/02/16
M Lisney (maintenance Feb)


£107.20

08/02/16
Cobham PCC




£30.00

Total






       

£532.20

As there was no other business the Chairman closed the public meeting at 10pm.

Chairman......................................................................................................................................
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